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   AN ADVENT OF GRACE 

 

 Humanity fears what the 

future holds with COVID-19 

dominating so many aspects of 

life. People wonder: how long 

will it take to turn the corner on 

this dreadful plague? What is the 

future of world  health, peace 

and the economy? Can we ever 

get back to life as it was before 

the pandemic? 

 

 The world faces the uncertainty of a “new season” of human 

existence. The Church, too, begins a new season of expectation and 

hope. On the solemnity of Christ the King it rejoices in Jesus’ victory 

over death, and on the following Sunday, we begin a new Church 

year with the First Sunday of Advent. 

 

 While the world fears what the future may hold, the Church 

fears not. Rather it rejoices in the Salvation given to all who believe in 

the Lord Jesus Christ. We await the Christ-child who will take our 

human form. He will spend three years building the foundation of His 

Church. He will then offer His life for us, a ransom for many, a perfect 

oblation. He will then rise from the grave and give that same hope of 

resurrection to those who believe and trust in Him. The Church does 

not fear. The Church rejoices and we share that hope of salvation 

with all who live in fear. 

 

 The first reading from the Book of Isaiah shared on the 

First Sunday of Advent (nine days from the date of this writing) says, 

“Return for the sake of your servants.... Would that you might meet 

us doing right, that we were mindful of you in our ways!” (Isaiah 63: 

17b,; 64: 4a).  Our focus must be on Christ and His teachings. “Love 

one another as I have loved you.” “Whatever you did for one of these 

least brothers of mine, you did for me.”       Cont. next page.   
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 The responsorial of the First Sunday of Advent has us proclaiming together: “Lord, make us turn to 

you, let us see your face and we shall be saved (Psalm 80:4). 

 

 Paul’s first letter to the Corinthians states, “He will strengthen you to the end...he who called you to 

fellowship with his Son, Jesus Christ our Lord” (1:Cor 1: 8a,9b). With God “strengthening us to the end” we 

do not fear what the world confronts us with. Masking, social distancing, washing hands, etc., is not a sign 

of fear or yielding to fear. Rather it is a proper use of the common sense God gave us. And working with 

these common sense devices the Church continues to worship, to teach, to serve, and to bring the mes-

sage of Good News to the world. 

 

 We, as a Church and as a diocese, move forward without fear!   

 

 As of the writing of this article our Diocesan Synod was forty-one days ago. Since the synod oc-

curred the minutes of the gathering have been completed and distributed to all delegates, the diocesan 

commissions appointed have already begun meeting, the Strategic Planning Commission is developing 

steps of action based on the synod’s resolution, the diocesan seniorates have met to elect their representa-

tives to the Eastern Diocesan Council, and the Council  members have been composed with 28 represent-

atives in total. 

 The annual diocesan clergy retreat was changed to an evening reflection. This occurred two days 

ago with almost all our clergy present on Zoom with Father Christian Tutor (an Anglican priest of All Saints 

Parish in Concord, Anglican Church in America), serving as retreat master. 

 

 One administrative seniors meeting has also taken place. 

 

 This coming Sunday, the Solemnity of Christ the King,  the Thanksgiving raffle of District Three, 

Polish National Union of America will take place benefitting the youth of our diocese. 

 

 The Mission and Evangelism Commission has encouraged all Eastern Diocesan Faithful to pray for 

our Diocese, our Church and for healing and peace in the world with a 12 o’clock noon praying of the Our 

Father and the Prayer of St. Francis of Assisi. The Commission has further encouraged every parish to 

take part in a diocesan-wide food collection through November and December, with food collected going to 

local food banks.      
 

 Clearly, as a diocese we are moving forward in spite of the challenges of COVID-19. 
 

 So as we approach Advent and Christmastide I encourage all of our diocesan family to step out in 

faith and courage. May our Churches be open and may they be open to all. May we use all the ways that 

technology affords to share a message of hope. Let our virtual reality also be a place where Holy Mass can 

be shared; School of Christian Living, Catechism and Bible Studies be taught, parish families be brought 

together. 

 

 The past forty days have proved a good beginning to the four years ahead of us till the next Dioce-

san Synod. A hymn sung in many of our parishes reminds us: “Be not afraid, I go before you always...”   

            

             Bishop Paul 
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Resolutions of the 25th General Synod  
of the Polish National Catholic Church  

 

 

 

 

Whereas, we the delegates to the 25th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church - representatives of the holy People of God - have convened under the leadership of our 
Prime Bishop and Bishops at Our Lady of the Snows Shrine in Belleville, IL, from October 1 through 
October 3, 2018. 
 
Whereas, we were strengthened, nourished and enlightened by our Lord Jesus Christ, truly present in our 
midst through Word and Sacrament at the Holy Mass concelebrated by our Prime Bishop, Bishops and 
Clergy, and understand it as the most important aspect of the great work of these days; 
 
Whereas, we offer our gratitude to the Western Diocese of the Church, under the leadership of Bishop 
Bilinski, and those who assumed the responsibilities of planning and carrying out this Holy Synod; 
 
Whereas, we acknowledge the courageous presence and active participation of the gathered delegates, as 
we proclaim that the Mission of the Church has been entrusted to her members of all ages, each called to 
pursue lives of holiness as Disciples of Jesus Christ and to invite others to do likewise; 
 
Whereas, we recognize the foundation that was laid at the 24th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church regarding our Future Direction and celebrate the many diligent efforts to build upon this 
within our Dioceses and Parishes over the last four years, in pursuing true Regeneration of spirit, mind and 
heart; by seeking to engender deeper Reverence for God and our neighbors; by willingly Recommitting 
ourselves to undertaking the work of the Church within our Parishes, and faithfully striving to welcome all of 
these virtues into the daily lives of our Families; 

 
Whereas, we have again considered with renewed enthusiasm and rekindled creativity the Future Direction 
of our beloved Church by continuing to reflect upon the meaning of Growth with regard to its Membership, 
the continual need for Increased Spirituality and the value of Lifelong Learning for its members of all ages, 
the ongoing pursuit of personal holiness as the means of enabling joyful responses to God’s call to Sacred 
Vocations, and the need to further enhance our Community Involvement and Presence;  
 

We, therefore, resolve to fervently ask that God the Father, through the prayers of Our Lady of the 
Snows, may bring forth abundant fruit from the proceedings of this 25th General Synod of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, to seek grace and strength from our Lord Jesus Christ to embrace the work he 
has entrusted to our care, and to knock so that the Holy Spirit will open and inflame our hearts so that we 
may return to our parishes inspired to execute the work of this Synod, firm in our Catholic faith, anchored 
by hope and motivated by charity, unwaveringly committed as members of the Polish National Catholic 
Church, charged to boldly proclaim the Gospel at all times, in all places and to all people through our 
words, our actions and our lives of holiness, and more certain than ever that “With truth, work and struggle, 
we shall succeed!”  
 
Respectfully submitted this day, October 3, 2018, by the Resolution Committee of the 25th General Synod 
of Polish National Catholic Church.  
 
Christopher Cremean (Western Diocese); Marilyn Folcik (Eastern Diocese); Rebecca Kotula (Central 
Diocese) and Rev. Dr. Scott J. Lill (Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese) 
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Eastern Diocese Sixteenth Diocesan Synod 
 

 We may be in the middle of a pandemic, but the work of the Church continues. Thirty-six delegates 

and twelve guests gathered via Zoom on Saturday, October 10, 2020, for the Sixteenth Diocesan Synod of 

the Eastern Diocese, hosted by Blessed Trinity Parish in Fall River, MA.  Distinguished guests included the 

Prime Bishop, Most Rev. Anthony Mikovsky, and also Bishop Paul Hewitt of the Diocese of the Holy Cross 

(a G-4 member church). 

 The morning was devoted to the business of receiving reports of committees, officers, Bishop Paul 

Sobiechowski, the administrative seniors, organizations and commissions.  The Prime Bishop commended 

the Eastern Diocese for setting a fine example of generosity for the rest of the Church, for its own 

substantial donation to the PNCC Clergy Pension Fund and for matching funds given by the individual 

parishes. Also notable is the outreach work being done throughout the Diocese, even during this time of 

social distancing. A number of parishes have applied and received funds through the Grant Program, and 

Bishop Paul urged others to do so, while funds were still available.  

The final report of the morning was that of the Strategic Planning Committee, established at the 

Fifteenth Diocesan Synod four years ago.  Dr. Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd and Larry Gagnon summarized the 

work of this Committee, which investigated how parishes make their presence known within their 

communities, using a matrix over the span of six months. They researched the use of media by parishes 

and offered training and encouragement in this endeavor.  The Committee suggested focus areas for the 

future:  commitment, tradition, branding and goals for growth.  The work that this Committee has done in 

the last four years laid the groundwork for the afternoon breakout group discussions.  Lay delegates and 

guests assembled in one Zoom group, and clergy met in their own group to discuss the detailed plan set 

forth by the Committee.  

 Larry Gagnon and Kathy Nemkovich served as facilitators for the discussion of key questions, and 

Dr. Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd synthesized the groups’ ideas about the short-term, medium, and long-range 

goals for the Eastern Diocese. In summary, the Synod participants affirmed their commitment to the 

strategic plan and for a designated person to present and oversee the implementation of it. Continuing 

education of our PNCC faithful is a key component in promoting tradition and branding, equipping all 

Polish National Catholics to succinctly and effectively share their Christian faith.  A greater use of social 

media will help to expand the reach of our Church, and a greater knowledge of the demographics in each 

community will help to foster growth.  As the plan is implemented in each parish, the results will be shared 

to inspire and encourage all to continue in their call to fulfill Christ’s Great Commission.   

At the conclusion of the breakout sessions, the Synod body voted unanimously to support the 

Strategic Action Plan.  Although the current climate has changed the way we worship and reach out to 

others, we trust that the Holy Spirit will continue to inspire and guide the efforts of the Strategic Planning 

Committee and of the faithful people of the Eastern Diocese. 

 

Submitted by Karen Sobiechowski, delegate to the Sixteenth Synod of the Eastern Diocese  
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Resolutions of the XVI Eastern Diocese Synod  

October 10, 2020  
 

 Due to the Coronavirus and the inability to meet face to face, the XVI Synod of the Eastern Diocese 
convened virtually October 10, 2020. Hosted by Blessed Trinity Parish, Fall River MA the Synod was sum-
moned under the authority of Right Rev Paul Sobiechowski, Bishop Ordinary of the Eastern Diocese and 
attended virtually by the Most Rev Anthony Mikovsky, Prime Bishop of the PNCC. Very Rev Robert Nem-
kovich Jr served as the moderator for this virtual Synod. Additionally, Bishop Paul Hewitt, Bishop Ordinary 
of the Diocese of the Holy Cross joined us and presented to the Synod.  

The Synod began with a morning prayer which set the tone and inspiration for the proceedings of the day. 
Through our deliberations, we learned and discussed the following:  

 Whereas, we are thankful to Bishop Sobiechowski, our senior priests-Very Rev Joseph Krusienski, 
Very Rev Joseph Soltysiak and Very Rev Robert Nemkovich Jr for the planning and execution of a very 
successful virtual Synod; additional gratitude is extended to Very Rev Robert Nemkovich Jr for hosting and 
moderating this Synod. 

 Whereas we acknowledge the active participation of the delegates, guests, and clergy in fulfilling 
their discipleship role entrusted to them as members of our Holy Church and through their attendance and 
commitment in spreading God’s word throughout our communities, our diocese and our Church.  

 Whereas we as delegates, reflect upon the legacy of faith set forth upon us by our organizer, Bishop 
Francis Hodur, the clergy, and organizers of the Church.  

 Whereas, we continue to support the endeavors of Future Direction and the overall theme of Disci-
pleship towards increasing growth and membership, lifelong learning and renewed Spirituality among all 
members; to expanding community engagement efforts; and to enabling joyful responses to God’s call to 
Sacred Vocations and service. 

 Whereas we acknowledge the work of the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee who over 
four years has worked diligently to:  

 a. increase the awareness of our church by enabling parishes to use more social media technolo-
gies, especially Facebook in promoting masses and special services, and various events and fund-raising 
activities.  

 b. encourage the expansion of community engagement efforts among our parishes as a way of ex-
emplifying our Christian discipleship to help those in need, those in transition, and those organizations 
striving to assist others.  

 Whereas, the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee presented to this Synod body a four 
year strategic and action plan devoted to commitment and moving forward, to tradition and branding, to 
growth by expanding our digital efforts and community involvements, and to reporting our efforts that will 
measure our success and achievements.  

 We, therefore, seek the grace and strength from our Lord, Jesus Christ to embrace the work He has 
entrusted to our care, to be inspired to execute the proceedings of this Synod as we return to our parishes 
and to stay strong in our commitment and firm in our Catholic faith as members of the PNCC in spite of the 
everchanging and challenging environment around us. With truth, work, and struggle, we shall and will 
continue to succeed!  

 

Respectfully Submitted, October 10, 2020 by the Resolution Committee of the XVI Eastern Diocese Synod 
of the Polish National Catholic Church  
 

Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd (Central Seniorate); Laurel Curylo (Central Seniorate); Larry Gagnon (Northeast 
Seniorate); Tom Zarek (Northeast Seniorate) and Very Rev Joseph Krusienski (Southwest Seniorate)  
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From our parishes… 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 

 

 

 Sunday Masses are celebrated regularly at 10:30; they 

are streamed live and available on our Facebook Page: Our 

Saviours Parish PNCC. 

 Daily Masses. The Holy Mass at Our Saviour’s Parish is celebrated from Monday to Friday at 8:00 

a.m. The Mass is streamed live on the parish Facebook Page. Fr. Henryk celebrates the Mass each 

day in a different language (English, Polish, Italian, 

German, and Spanish. 

 Ecumenical/Community Spirit. On October 10, 2020 

Our Saviour’s Parish community participated in the 

Woonsocket Day of Prayer which took place at River Island 

Park in Woonsocket. Many Priests, Pastors and religious 

leaders, together with the Officials of the 

City of Woonsocket, and the people of 

Woonsocket gathered together to pray 

to God for His blessing and protection 

for our city. On behalf of Our Saviours’ 

Parish Father Henryk Wos offered 

prayers and intercessions for the 

families of our city. 

 We are blessed and protected by 

Jesus! (Fire in the church). Our 

community has experienced a small fire 

accident at the church on Sunday night, 

September 27, 2020. It occurred at the 

front altar, and damaged the altar of 

sacrifice, altar linens, microphone, 

candlesticks, and carpet around the 

altar. The fire stopped in some 

miraculous way just at the altar. We 

believe in God’s Providence and His 

special protection for those who 

believe and trust in Him. Our 

Saviour Jesus Christ protected His 

home and our spiritual home. Like 

He had stopped the storm on the 

Sea of Galilee, He also stopped the 

fire in our church.  
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 He wants to be with us and among us in this 

holy place. Thank you Jesus for being with us, for 

your blessings and protection. The church is still 

under construction and our liturgical services are led 

in the parish hall, but we hope we will be back in the 

church for Christmas. 

 Polish Food Sale. This year at Our Saviour's, 

we held a Polish Food Sale on November 14
th
 

instead of our annual Bazaar. Like many 

parishes, this was a hard decision on whether to 

hold anything at all. In Woonsocket, we have a 

following for our food, and we knew that we 

wanted to provide for our customers and give 

them something to look forward to during Covid.  

 Not knowing how this would go over, we 

surveyed folks on what they would be interested in 

us offering.  Advertising urged folks to pre-order their 

food. We wanted to be prepared. Because we have a 

large parking lot, we held a drive thru style event. 

This was safer for all involved, and it certainly helped 

that the weather was great. We also only served cold 

and frozen food. Again, this proved much safer and 

there was less food handling and interaction. 

 The response we received for pre-orders and 

even the follow up comments from our customers 

were outstanding!  We totally surpassed our original 

expectations of how it went. We certainly could not 

have done it without the dedication of our 

parishioners and friends in all aspects of the event.  

We even plan on doing another before Easter. 
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 Let’s face it, fundraising was clearly 

difficult for everyone in 2020.  We love to 

see what others are doing and possibly try 

their ideas too. We are all on the same 

PNCC team, and we should all work 

together and share ideas, to help make us 

stronger and get through any difficulties we 

are having. I am so thankful to all the 

people around the PNCC who have helped 

us and answered my questions many 

times. Working together is what it is all 

about. 

By Sally Watson 

 

 Father Henryk’s 10 year 

anniversary at Our Saviour’s.  

November 16, 2020 marked Father 

Henryk’s 10 year anniversary at Our 

Saviour’s. We surprised him with a cake 

and small gifts of gratitude after our 

Polish Food Sale. Hopefully he will 

enjoy shopping at Lowe’s for himself for 

once and not church!  We have been 

blessed with a pastor who does not 

only preach, but he treats the building 

and property as his own, and is always 

seeking to improve them. He treats his 

parishioners like his family, and is 

always willing to help them, counsel 

them, and be there in need. His family is 

our family, and we look forward to many 

continued years of his service at Our 

Saviour’s.  
 

Drive thru Community lunch. On 

October 17th and November 21th we were 

hosting our Drive Thru Community Lunch. 

This event is a part of our Parish outreach 

program.  
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 Every third Saturday of the month, (from 11 am to 1 pm. or until we run out), we serve a Free Lunch 

to ALL the members of our local community. EVERYONE (including the members of our parish) is invited 

to drive thru and grab some lunch for free. For the Winter Season we serve delicious “Lonnie’s soup”, 

snacks, and water. Our menu may change in the future. 

Our first two events were very successful. We have 

served over 100 bowls of soup, crackers, snacks, and 

bottled water to those who stopped by and to the needy 

at WWII veteran park in Woonsocket. T hank you to 

Lonnie and Sally for preparing  and donating delicious 

soup for this event. Thank you also to Edmund Fox, 

Debbie Boucher, Katherine Caranci Joe and Chris Ko-

zlik, Berenika, Patrycja, Sara 

Wos, and all others for helping 

to make this event a success.  

 

 Our Saviour’s Food 

Drive. Our Saviour’s Parish 

collects food items to support 

New Beginnings, a local Soup 

Kitchen in Woonsocket. This 

food collection is a part of the 

Eastern Diocese Food Drive 

throughout November and De-

cember. Our Saviour’s collect-

ed and donated 112 different 

food items for their Thanksgiv-

ing baskets and Christmas Din-

ner: Gravy (Turkey, chicken, 

and beef), instant potatoes, in-

stant rice, canned potatoes, 

stuffing, cranberry sauce, and 

black olives.  
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 A lot of food items were do-

nated by the people who joined us 

two weeks ago for our Polish Food 

Sale. Thank you to Sally Watson for 

her dedication to this project. We are 

still collecting food items for the New 

Beginnings for their Christmas bas-

kets. Thank you to all who support 

this initiative.  

 

 In October we prayed the 

Rosary. In the Catholic tradition (our 

PNCC tradition as well) the month of 

October is dedicated to the Blessed 

Virgin Mary, and the Rosary is prayed. As Catholics we believe in the special intercessory power of the 

Blessed Virgin Mary. Every Sunday of October be-

fore the Mass our community was praying Rosary 

in the personal intentions of parishioners as well as 

for our parish community, and our Polish National 

Catholic Church. People could write their personal 

intentions before the prayer and drop them in the 

basket. They were read at the beginning of the ro-

sary and we prayed together. The rosary booklets 

were also available for those who decided to join 

us. Thank you to Renata, Berenika, Patrycja, and 

Sara Wos for leading the prayer.  

 

 In November we commemorate our 

Loved Ones. On November 2, 2020 on the day of 

Commemoration of All the Faithful 

Departed (All Souls Day) Our Sav-

iour’s parishioners gather at the par-

ish cemetery in Blackstone, MA to 

participate in traditional All Souls Day 

Prayer Service; to pray together for 

eternal happiness for their Loved 

Ones mentioned in All Souls Day en-

velopes and those  buried at the par-

ish cemetery. The service gathered 

12 people.  
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Congratulations to Joe and Chris Kozlik , Phil and Patricia Kaczorowski, Michael and Linda 
Kuchar , &Lonnie and Sally Watson on their Wedding Anniversaries! 

… 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Sally and Lonnie Watson -  
Married October 19, 2002 (18 years) 

Michael and Linda Kuchar - 
Married November 11, 1990 (30 years) 

Joe and Chris Kozlik - 
 Married October 24, 1964 (56 years) 

Phil and Patricia Kaczorowski - 
 Married October 20th, 1973 (47 years) 

Congratulations to 
ALL  of you!  

 

   Wishing you many 

God’s blessings, the 

most love, laughter and 

happiness for years to 

come. 
 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

Family 
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From our parishes… 

 

Holy Trinity Parish, Webster, MA 
 

 Holy Trinity Church in Webster is trying to bring back some sort of normal-

cy amid the Covid 19 crisis by starting up our monthly veteran’s prayer breakfast.   

 Our September breakfast was well received with a turnout of about 25 

people.  

 October’s breakfast was the day after our first snowfall of the year with 

temperatures of 15 degrees that morning. We did have some attendees, but I 

can tell you that they were probably enjoying a nice warm bed that morning instead of venturing out which I 

can’t say I blame 

them!   

 It’s always nice 

when we have a 

visit from our 4 

legged friends as 

well! 

   Unfortunately, 

due to the new 

Covid 19 social 

distancing regula-

tions we had to 

cancel a drive 

thru Thanksgiving 

meal for the 

month of November which 

we were planning to have 

instead of our usual 

breakfast. We hope we 

will be able to host our 

veterans again in the 

nearby future.  

Be safe and God Bless, 

    By Rita Ouellette, 

chairperson 
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From our parishes… 

 

 

 

 

St. Joseph Parish, Stratford, CT 
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  From our parishes… 

 

St. John the Baptist Parish, Manchester, CT 

 

 Autumn 2020 at St. John’s Parish in Manchester, CT was/is a very 

busy season… Despite the regular Polish Food Sales, we started renovat-

ing our church hall.  

 On the pictures you can see the first effects of our work including 

wall painting, play area for kids, memorial board at the entrance.  

Two solar powered lanterns were installed in front of the church along with 

two welcome flags.  
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        Traditionally All Souls Day memorial board was 

placed in the church to remember our deceased brothers 

and sisters throughout the month of November. 

 

 Thanks to the generosity of our Parishioners and 

Friends, St. John’s church collected more shoeboxes 

that it was expected at the beginning of the month. This 

was a moment of sharing our Christian love and care for 

the others in a very practical way.  

 Right now, following the invitation of ED Mission and 

Evangelism Commission we run a Food Drive in the Parish till December 20 when all the items collected 

will be given to families in need from the area in the form of Christmas baskets. 

 

By Fr. Adam Piekarzewski 
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From Our Parishes… 

 

               Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT 
 
 

 Divine Providence Parish is continuing holy Masses on Sundays and 

holidays at 9:00am. After Mass, we complete paperwork, and we hold Parish 

committee meetings as needed.  

 On November 1, 2020 we held the All Saints service at the Divine 

Providence Cemetery in Norwich CT with a few participants.  

 On December 19, 2020 we plan to have our traditional Wreaths Across 

America ceremony at 12:00pm. Each year, the ceremony has more participants so we will keep count. Our 

parishioners buy a wreath and place it upon the graves of soldiers in our Parish families, many of whom 

are buried at our cemetery.  

 We are currently preparing a food drive for Christmas which will be delivered to our local St. 

Vincent’s soup kitchen.  

   Our Taste of Poland continues monthly every second Friday of the month and it is a very successful 

event. 

 Additionally, before Christmas, we plan to sell pierogi as a special fundraiser. Every year we sell 

everything we are able to make. 

 

By Elizabeth Chmielewski 
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From our parishes… 

 

St. Valentine Parish, Northampton, MA 
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   Diocesan News: 

From: Ware River News, Thursday, October 15, 2020 

 
 
 
 

Congratulations Fr. Sr. Banas on your 70th anni-
versary of Priestly Ordination! 

 
 

…..”May the Lord bless you and keep you; may He 
make His face shine on you and be gracious to you; 

may He give you peace.” (Numbers 6:24-26 ) 
 
 

Thank you for your 70 years of devoted service to 
Christ and His people in the Polish National Catholic 

Church! 
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      We are deeply saddened to inform you that 

Rev. Dr. Zbigniew Kaszubski, a long-time priest 

of the Eastern Diocese, passed away  

on October 18, 2020. 
 

+Father Zbigniew Kaszubski worked as the Pas-

tor in several parishes in our Diocese. Prior to 

his retirement, he worked as the Pastor at SS. 

Peter&Paul Parish in New London, CT. 
 

   The Requiem Mass for + Fr. Kaszubski was 

celebrated on November 12, 2020 at 11 a.m. at 

the Cathedral of All Saints - Polish National 

Catholic Church in Chicago, IL. 

   May the soul of + Fr. Zbigniew Kaszubski  be 

at peace with our Heavenly Father. 

 

 + Eternal Rest grant unto him, o Lord, and 

may perpetual light shine upon him. May 

he rest in peace. Amen. 

 

 + Wieczny odpoczynek racz mu dać, 

Panie, a światłość wiekuista niechaj mu 

świeci. Niech odpoczywa w pokoju. Amen. 

Diocesan  and National Events 
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Eastern Diocese Annual Clergy Retreat  2020 

 
 
 On November 18, 2020 the Clergy of the Eastern Diocese met Via Zoom on their Annual Clergy Re-

treat. The retreat could not be held in person due to the Covid 19 restrictions. The retreat was led by Fr. 

Christian Tutor, OSA, the Rector of All Saints Parish of the Anglican Church in America, in Concord, NH.  

 Father Christian offered to the Eastern Diocese clergy a deep spiritual reflection on priestly identity, 

spirituality and vocation, and on physical, spiritual, and emotional factors of the priestly life.  

 In his speech Fr. Christian underlined that every priest has to be humble and trustful in God’s prom-

ises and that he is called to give testimony not only with his words, but first of all with his life. It was a great 

spiritual experience for all the clergy.  

 Thank you once again to Fr. Christian Tutor for this deep spiritual analysis of the priestly life. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

Note: all outlying events should be considered tentative 

due to the COVID-19 Pandemic. Events will be adjusted as to 

face-to-face or on a Zoom platform as we draw near the event.  
 

 

Assignments:  

 No new assignments 

Bishop's Visits to Parishes:  

 None scheduled 
 

Representatives to the Eastern Diocese Council for the Period 2020-2024 

 Diocesan Ordinary - Bishop Paul Sobiechowski 

 Administrative Seniors: Father Senior Joseph Krusienski (Southwest) 

    Father Senior Joseph Soltysiak (Central) 

    Father Senior Robert Nemkovich (Northeast) 

 Recording Secretary - Jo-Ann O'Connell, appointed 

 Treasurer - Cindy Hebert, appointed 

 The Messenger Editor - Father Henryk Wos, appointed 

 Diocesan Website - Robert Bradbury, appointed 

 

Supreme Council Representatives: 

 Raymond Pieczarka 

 Marilyn Folcik 

 

Southwest Seniorate: 

 Clergy Representative - Father Pawel Dudek 

 Lay Representatives - Blesser Justin Daviault, Holy Trinity Parish in Plantsville, CT. 

 Joseph Shandrowski - St. Joseph Parish,  Stratford, CT. 

 

Central Seniorate: 

 Clergy Representative - Father Pawel Lukaszewicz 

 Lay Representatives - Mary Tudryn, Holy Name of Jesus Parish in South Deerfield, MA 

 Curtis Yetton, St. Joseph’s Parish in Westfield, MA 
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Northeast Seniorate: 

 Clergy Representative - Father Andrzej Tenus 

 Lay Representatives - Sally Watson, Our Saviour’s Parish in Woonsocket, RI 

 Michael Zarek, Holy Cross Parish in Central Falls, RI 

 

Sub-Central Organization Representatives: 

 Spojnia District 3 Director - Maryann Zarek, Holy Cross Parish,Central Falls, RI 

 A.N.S. President - JoAnn Menzia, St. Casimir's Parish in Lowell, MA 

 Y.M.S.R. - Father Thomas Walsh, St. Joseph's of Stratford in Stratford, CT (no sub-central executive 

committee exists yet) 

 United Choirs - Karen Sobiechowski, Holy Trinity Cathedral Parish, Manchester, NH (sub-central exec-

utive committee to be reorganized) 

 

Members-at-Large:  

 Kathryn Nemkovich, Blessed Trinity Parish in Fall River, MA (Supreme Council member) 

 Janice Klimczak, St. Casimir's Parish in Lowell, MA (ED A.N.S. Executive Council) 

 Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd, Holy Name of Jesus Parish in South Deerfield, MA (Strategic Planning Commis-

sion chair) 

 Father Robert Koerber (chaplain of the Mission and Evangelism Commission / chair is representing 

United Choirs) 

 

 

Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Monday, November 30 - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Commission Post-Synod Zoom meeting - 

7:00 PM 

 Tuesday, December 1 - PNCC Bishop’s Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Tuesday, December 1 - District 3 Spojnia Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM 

 Wednesday December 2 - Eastern Diocese Mission Commission Zoom Meeting- 7:00 PM  

 Monday, December 7 - Eastern Diocese Eastern Diocese Liturgical Commission Meeting - 1:30 PM 

 Thursday, January 7 - National Mission  & Evangelism Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM  

 Thursday, January14 - First-ever Eastern Diocese-wide Adult Bible Study lead by Father Henryk Wos 

 

Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Sunday, November 29 - First Sunday in Advent, Cycle “B” readings begin 

 Monday, November 30 - Feast of St. Andrew, Apostle 

 Sunday, December 6 - Second Sunday in Advent 

 Tuesday, December 8 - Solemnity of the Conception of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Saturday, December 12 - Solemnity of Our Lady of Guadalupe 

 Sunday, December 13 - Third Sunday in Advent (Gaudete Sunday) 

 Sunday, December 13 - Northeast Seniorate Candlelight Liturgy -Holy Cross Parish, Central Falls, RI - 

4:00 PM (tentative due to Covid-19 

 Sunday, December 20 - Fourth Sunday in Advent 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 10, Issue #4 December 2020 

53 

 

 Monday, December 21 - Feast of St. Thomas, Apostle 

 Thursday, December 24 - Vigil of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Friday, December 25 - Solemnity of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Saturday, December 26 - Feast of St. Stephen, Deacon & Proto-Martyr 

 Sunday, December 27 - Solemnity of the Humble Shepherds, Commemoration of the Feast of St. John, 
Apostle and Evangelist  

 Monday, December 28 - Commemoration of the Holy Innocents 

 Friday, January 2, 2021 - Solemnity of the Circumcision of our Lord 

 Sunday, January 3 - Solemnity of the Holy Family 

 Wednesday, January 6 - Solemnity of the Epiphany of our Lord 

 Sunday, January 10 - Solemnity of the Baptism of our Lord  

 Sunday, January 17 - Second Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Sunday, January 24 - Third Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Monday, January 25 - Feast of the Conversion of St. Paul, Apostle 

 Sunday, January 31 - Septuagesima Sunday (Pre-Lent 1) 

 Tuesday, February 2 - Solemnity of the Presentation of our Lord 

 Sunday, February 7 - Sexagesima Sunday (Pre-Lent 2) 

 Sunday, February 14- Quinquagesima Sunday ((Pre-Lent 3) 

 Wednesday, February 17 - Ash Wednesday 

 Sunday, February 21 - First Sunday of Lent 

 Wednesday, February 24 - Feast of St. Matthias, Apostle 

 Sunday, February 28 - Second Sunday of Lent 

 

Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Monday, December 28 & Tuesday, December 29th - Eastern Diocese Winter Youth  Retreat Overnight 
at Blessed Trinity Parish in Fall River, MA (tentative due to COVID-19) 

 Monday, January 18 - Martin Luther King, Jr., U.S.A. Federal Holiday  

 Monday, February 15 - Presidents’ Day, U.S.A. Federal Holiday 
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By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 
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Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 

(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 

(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

723 Enfield St., Enfield, CT 06082-2903 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Administrator 
(860)745-5066 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Very Rev. Fryderyk Banas, Pastor 
(413)967-5233 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Adam Piekarzewski-Pastor 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 
(413)592-2032 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Thomas Walsh, Pastor 
(203)923-2424 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Pastor 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Administrator 

(508)-943-0608 / (401)-762-3072 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 

Mission&Evangelism Commission 

Rev. Robert Koerber  

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth Commission 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

Rev. Thomas Walsh 

Lay Ministries  

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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THE MESSENGER-Quarterly Newsletter  
Copyright © 2012. Eastern Diocese of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, Manchester, NH.  All 
rights reserved. 
Editor: Rev. Henryk Wos, PhD 
Corrections: Mrs. Karen Sobiechowski 
Controller: Rt. Rev. Bp. Paul Sobiechowski 
 

 2021 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 

 

Spring issue: February 10 

Summer issue: June 10 

Fall Issue: September 12 

Winter issue: November 21 

 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter de-

pends upon your cooperation. It is also a great 

way to let others know about our church, parishes 

and people. We look forward to your contribu-

tions! 

Our diocesan family is being asked to pray the “Our Father” and the “Prayer of 

St. Francis of Assisi” each Wednesday at 12 Noon for the intention of our diocese, 

the PNCC and for healing and peace in our communities, nation 

and world.  

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,

